Car Parking in Craster Village

Introduction

a. In 1999 there was a general view amongst the residents of Craster that car parking had become a major problem.  The principal cause was the shortage of public parking spaces, which resulted in an influx of visitors at peak holiday times who ignored all the warning signs and recommendations, and who parked all over the village.  In particular there were concerns about the accessibility of both sides of the village to delivery vehicles, fire and rescue services and council services.  Particular reservations were raised about the custom of parking on the verge between the Quarry Car Park and the Tower Bank, which posed very real questions of safety.

b. A sub-committee of the Parish Council was appointed to consider the question and make recommendations.  The sub-committee held a number of meetings with interested parties and with the public, and reported at the end of the year.  Arising out of that report a number of steps were taken; it was agreed that the Grey’s field would be opened for parking; the Quarry Car park was re-surfaced and marked out with parking spaces, and new signage was erected there and at the entrance to the village; yellow lines were painted at various locations; and parking on the verge was effectively prevented by the planting of trees.  However the principal recommendation, the introduction of residents’ parking permits, was blocked by the reluctance of residents to pay the £10 charge and the scheme was dropped; and neither the National Trust nor English Heritage felt able to do anything to help.

c. Ten years on the situation remains much the same.  The Quarry Car Park is much improved but remains unable to cope with the volume of visitors on high days and holidays, and the inevitably irregular opening of the Grey’s field, allied to the reluctance of many visitors to park at any distance from the village, means that the volume of vehicle traffic in the village, particularly at peak periods, is as high as ever it was.  There is therefore a renewed demand from the community for action to reduce the impact of visitors’ vehicles.  To address this demand the Parish Council appointed a further sub-committee at its meeting on 15 April 2010, to report at its meeting on 20 May 2010.

Sub-Committee’s Findings

d. The Sub-Committee, having taken soundings among the residents and walked the course individually, in discussion found the following:

a. There was a general problem of visitor parking in the village.  The main areas of concern however were the road to Dunstanburgh Castle on the North Side, the top of Haven Hill and the bottom of Whin Hill, Heugh Road and the bottom of South Acres.

b. Residents now must be expected to have up to 3 cars per house.

c. The main businesses within the village were felt to either have their own parking, which if not generous was at least adequate for the level of motorised trade, or never to have had any parking facility.  Nonetheless it was important that any action taken should not jeopardise businesses in the village.

d. If a resident’s permit scheme could be introduced without charge in the first instance it might be possible to introduce a modest charge later (if so required by the Council) when the benefits (if any) of the scheme had been appreciated.

e. There should be some disabled parking facilities in the village (if only to avoid the risk of  disabled visitors taking advantage of their “blue badge” to park in resident’s places).

Sub-Committee’s Recommendations

e. The Sub-Committee recommended:

a. There should be residents’ parking only throughout the village, with the exception of the grass strip outside the church (see below).

b. A maximum of 3 permits should issued per household, and should be free.  Permits should be annually renewed, non-transferrable and not replaceable if lost.

c. The yellow lines in the village should be all year round.

d. Residents’ parking on the North side should be (entirely)off road (wherever possible), and the road should be double yellow lined.

e. A number of spaces, both on the North Side and the South Side, should be identified as disabled parking.

f. Businesses within the village must be involved in the decision making process.

g. Holiday homes should qualify for 3 permits; any additional vehicles should be able to buy a 3-day or week-long pass to the Quarry Car Park.

h. All parking should be policed.

i. There should be a large “Residents’ Parking only within the village” sign at the entrance to the Quarry Car Park 

j. The Parish Council should approach Northumberland County Council to discuss the parking problem in Craster, asking for their help in finding possible ways of improving the situation, including advising on the use of the Grey’s field. 

k. The bottom of the South Acres green, nearest the play area, should be “grass-creted” or “webbed” to a depth of one car’s length, to provide up to 8 additional residents’ parking spaces.

l. The grass strip outside the church should be similarly “grass-creted” or “webbed” and marked “Parking for worshippers and users of the Memorial Hall only”.
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